Carver Public Schools
School Committee Meeting

Monday, September 13, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe

Cally Minahan

Al Spicer
Kevin Walsh

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Al Spicer, Committee Chair, opened the meeting to the general public at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the U.S. Flag.
I. Comments from General Public:  Paul Johnson, Carver resident, stated he had obtained a letter from the MSBA indicated Carver Public Schools intends to re-submit a ballot question to the voters for the school building project.  He asked for an explanation of a non-binding referendum question and also what the total percentage of project cost would be and will there be any discussions and debate on this topic.  The superintendent explained the MSBA had given Carver an opportunity to resubmit if we hold a non-binding referendum to see if the town in concept supports the building of a new school.  If this question passes, then the town could proceed through to schematic design with the likely reimbursement of the rate previously stated of 56%.  It is a possibility the rate might need to be renegotiated depending on when we re-entered the process.  The schematic design would tell us exactly what the costs would be for every particular of the project.  At this point we would have 120 days to have a debt exclusion vote for an amount not to exceed a given amount.  Several towns in the area have come in at millions of dollars under their estimates because of the economic bidding climate.  Paul Johnson asked if before the town voted, would the taxpayers be informed of the impact to their taxes and also will there be any discussion as to how to mitigate the cost of the project to the taxpayers. Kevin Walsh addressed Mr. Johnson and reiterated the current process as outlined by MSBA.  At this time, we need to wait for the first steps of the process to be completed before we can move forward which includes specific costs and financing. The School Committee extended another invitation to Mr. Johnson and all interested citizens to be included as part of the School Building process. 
Stephen Pratt, resident of Carver, stated he had attended the School Building Committee early in the afternoon and appreciated the openness of the committee and he is hopefully there will good momentum to move the project forward. He encouraged the community to become involved. 
II. Introduction of New Staff:  Candy Weiler, CES Principal introduced Kelli Dolan, new grade 2 teacher who was in attendance. Also Jody Olson has joined the staff as a second grade teacher.  Scott Knief, MHS Principal introduced two new staff who were in attendance, Maria Calvo-McEnelly for Spanish and Randy Kerwin for Social Studies.  Not in attendance but also noted were:  Kevin Glynn, Physics; Dawn Ruell, Social Studies; and Richard Wolbach, Mathematics.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: No Captains Council rep will be named until October. New student representatives will be Seniors Valerie Johnson and Bonnie Crehan.  They will be in attendance on October 18th.    
IV. A.  Summer Reading Presentation:  Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education Services introduced Paula Shaw, Andrea Mooney and Beth Goodwin – MHS English teachers who were some of the staff that participated in the Summer Reading program.  This program was possible through the generosity of an A.D. Makepeace grant.    Mrs. Goodwin instructed in-coming grade 6 students with the book Skinny Bones and attended a PawSox game as an interactive portion of the course.  Mrs. Shaw instructed grades 7 & 8 with the book Lizzie Bright and the Buckminster Boy and conducted a Skype session with a woman from the Island in Maine that the book was based on and Mrs. Mooney instructed grades 9-12 with the book Sunrise Over Fallujah and had an U.S. Intelligence Officer visit the classroom for a question and answer session.  Two parents and one student also attended the meeting and expressed how much the program was appreciated and that it should be repeated next year for other students if possible.  Reading scores through MAZE were taken on the first day of the session and again at the end and students showed marked improvement in reading skills. 
B. Foreign Language Europe Trip – Students Kylie Shannon and James Kaminski addressed the Committee and shared some of their travel experiences from the trip to Paris and Rome during the summer.  The trip was previously planned for April vacation but had to be cancelled due to the eruption of the volcano in Europe.
C. Summer Youth Employment ARRA Grant:  Mary Willet described the process and employment opportunities from this past summer from the money awarded through the Summer Youth Employment ARRA grant.  Twenty-one students on educational plans were selected to participate.  Cally Minahan asked how the selection process took place.  Mary explained there was such an enormous response just through “word of mouth” that there was a waiting list of interested students.  Students were given training on preparing for employment, went through interviews and were placed throughout the community, including our Town Hall, Library, Schools, Council on Aging.  It was a wonderful experience for everyone involved and attempts will be made to obtain the grant for the next summer. 
V. Comments from E.A.P.C.
James Crosby, President, informed the Committee that elections will be held on September 29th to vote for a Vice President of the E.A.P.C. for Carver.  This position is integral for keeping communications open through Plymouth to Carver and to administration.
VI. Approval of Minutes - Kevin Walsh made a motion to accept the regular meeting minutes of August 16, 2010.  Cally Minahan second the motion.  Approved, all in favor. 
VII. Communications

A.  NEASC – Evaluation of MHS – The New England Association of Schools & Colleges have informed our school district they will be evaluating Carver Middle High School on April 29 through May 2, 2012.  This decennial process is done in order to confirm the Middle High Schools accreditation.  Administration and faculty are busy working on self-study groups preparing for this visit.  The School Committee, administration, faculty/staff and the community will all have roles in this process. 
VIII. Reports from the Superintendent

A. Overview of Grants:  Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology presented information on all grants for this fiscal year including their funding sources and purposes.  Highlighted were the grants written in order to meet the goals of the Literacy Initiatives.   Several grants are entitlement grants from the federal government and several were competitive grants.  Approximately $70,000 was awarded to provide literacy.  For example, Fund Code 305 Title I was awarded for $18,450 to embed language and literacy skills in core and intervention instruction.  Competitive grants Fund Code 257 was awarded for $15,000 to provide tiered systems of curriculum delivery of data and Fund Code 738 for $13,000 to develop literacy plans to include all K-12 teachers for core instruction and intervention in reading and writing.  A stimulus grant, Fund Code 770, Title I -ARRA was awarded for $22,000 for use in professional development for district grade level rubrics for the assessment of writing through seminars and training.  Kevin Walsh thanked Liz and Shari for writing the grants. 
B. Benchmarks:  Shari Fedorowicz and Liz Sorrell presented the revised benchmarks for our curriculum.  The first benchmarks were published in 2007, so they were in need of revisions to meet the state standards.  Curriculum Team leaders and teachers spent many hours last year with these updates.  They are available on our school website, www.carver.org which was accessed during the presentation to illustrate specific examples of what a benchmark is and what is its intention.  Curriculum benchmarks tell us what children should know and be able to do at a point I time; they are observable and measurable; specify a threshold for proficiency; attempt to omit jargon so it can be understood by parents and students, as well as teachers; reflect teachers’ expectations for all children by the time they finish a grade level and are attained by most students and exceeded by some. Not every student will master these benchmarks at exactly the same time. 
C. Federal Education Jobs Funding Bill: Liz Sorrell and Patrick Meagher explained the US Federal Public Law #111-226.  The U.S. Congress passed a transportation bill on 8-8-2010.  As part of this bill, there is funding to save Education Jobs in the Fiscal years 2011 and 2012. It allows local school district to retain existing employees, recall or rehire former employees, and hire new employees for 2010-11 school year for positions that are directly related to children.  The money will be used to replace ARRA funds to save jobs, and to offset the rise in health insurance and other benefit costs.  Liz recommended to the committee that we extend one more year from the grants for salary subsidy including benefits.  Kevin Walsh asked if we needed to act on the recommendation right away as he wanted more time to consider the request to use the money in the way it had been presented for allocation by Patrick and Liz.   The Superintendent said it would be helpful to have the committees vote to be able to move forward quickly on the applications.  Liz reminded the committee they always have the authority to re-allocate across line items as the year progresses and grants can be amended for use of funds. Al Spicer suggested a motion should be made approve the use of Federal Education Jobs money as outlined by Liz Sorrell and Patrick Meagher starting as soon as funding forms are available through end of FY’12.  Cally Minahan made the motion, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi, second.   All in favor.
D. End of Year Financial Report:  Patrick Meagher reminded the committee that the FY 10 budget was done without using Circuit Breaker Money.  He thanked the principals for their cooperation. He presented a summary of budgeted services by line item/function for Fiscal Year 2010: Administration, Instructional, Student Services, Custodial/Maintenance/Utilities; Benefits/Insurances; and Outside Tuitions.  The amount budgeted for these services was $20,541,500 and $20,532,564 was expended leaving a balance of $8,936 which was returned to the town.  He also reported to the committee that the catalytic converters were cut out from our two (2) school vans.  They were cut from the vehicles while they were in our Central Office and High School parking lots.  The cost will be approximately $325 each to repair.  
IX. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A. Field trip request:  Jeanne Deane and Sue Spillane were in attendance to request permission to start planning for an April 2011 Europe trip, the exact location(s) to be determined.  Cally Minahan made a motion to approve the concept of the trip and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  All in favor.  Mrs. Deane will report back to the Committee when the trip itinerary is finalized.
B. Field trip request:  Grade 8, Six Flags class trip on June 11, 2011.  Kevin Walsh motion to approve the trip, Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor. 
C. Field trip request:  Grade 8 Annual New York City Trip submitted by Diane Agnew.  Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve the trip, Cally Minahan second.  All in favor.

D. Second reading of Bullying and Intervention Policy wad addressed. Kevin Walsh made a motion to accept with a few minor typographical errors to be corrected, Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor.

E.     Donation of surplus athletic equipment and uniforms to a children’s charity in Haiti. Cally Minahan made a motion to approve the donation from the Carver Public School’s Athletic Department, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  All in favor.

F.     Intramural Fees:  Michael Schultz, Director of Athletics and Comprehensive Health provided the rationale for the request to increase intramural fees from $35 to $45.  The intramural program is a self-funded and during the past year had a slight deficit.    Kevin Walsh asked Mr. Schultz if he thought any children would not be able to participate because of the increase.  Mr. Schultz said families could pay in portions and there is financial assistance available if needed.   Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve the increase, Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  All in favor.

Mr. Schultz announced to the Committee they would be receiving formal invitations to attend the First Annual Athletic Hall of Fame.  The event will take place Saturday, November 13th at 7 p.m. at the Middle High School. 

G. Announcement was made of the resignation of Robert Rooney, Jr. from his position as School Committee appointee to the Recreation Committee.  The Committee acknowledged his efforts on behalf of the children and members of the Carver community.  The vacancy will be posted for any interested townsperson to apply to fulfill the school year commitment. 
X. Reports from the School Committee
A. Legislative Update:  Paula Kibbe gave several updates including: slight changes to CORI law as it relates to wording on employment applications; Autism Insurance Reform Bill recently passed which could provide some relief to school districts because personal health insurance could cover some of the accommodations needed for children after school and also the new law regarding sports-related head injury and concussions was noted.  All schools subject to MIAA rules must make sure that student athletes and their parents, coaches, athletic directors, school nurses and physicians and others learn about the consequences of head injuries and concussions through training program and written materials. 
XI. Executive Session:  The Chair asked for a motion to adjourn to executive session not to return to open session for the purpose of contract negotiations. Kevin Walsh made the motion, Call Minahan second.  All in favor, by role call.  

   Regular Open   Meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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